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WASHINGTON STATE SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Minutes from Board of Trustees Meeting

November 16, 2023
Conference Call/Zoom
Board Members Participating: Greg Szabo, Brent Stark, Roxanne Cortez, Keri Clark, Kim Moberg, Ron Jasmer and Lily Clifton.

Board Members Absent:  Bennett Prows
Ex-Officio Members Participating:   Tammy Johnson (Parent Representative), Scott Hone (Washington Federation of State Employees Local #1225), and Marci Carpenter (National Federation of the Blind of Washington)

Ex-Officio Members Absent: Teacher representative and Washington Council of the Blind (open positions).
WSSB Staff Members Participating:  Mr. Scott McCallum (Superintendent), Corey Grandstaff (Associate Director of Transition and Residential Programs), and Janet Kurz (recording secretary).
Students:  Eric Alaniz (Student Advisory Committee Representative)
November 16, 2023 – 2:30-3:45pm
Lily called the meeting to order at 2:30pm.  Lily stated we have some exciting new appointments.  Kim has now been appointed to her congressional district (previously the Washington Council of the Blind (WCB) ex-officio representative) and we also have a new Board member, Roxanne Cortez. Lily asked the board to introduce themselves. 
Business Meeting:
Old Business:

· Approve board meeting minutes of September 21, 2023.  Greg moved to approve the minutes as submitted; Brent seconded the motion. The minutes were approved unanimously (Roxanne abstained from approving the board meeting minutes as she was yet an appointed board member).
· Department Highlight:  Corey Grandstaff (Associate Director of Transition and Residential Programs), Learning Independence for Today and Tomorrow (LIFTT) Program.
· Scott introduced Corey.  Corey started at the WSSB as a Teacher of Blind and Low Vision Students (TBLV) and Orientation and Mobility Specialist (O&M), then moved into administration in the residential department which includes the health center and LIFTT program. The LIFTT program is now located in the new Transition Center, which also houses the Department of Services for the Blind (DSB) Vancouver office. Corey has been leading the LIFTT program this school year and Scott feels that the program has many new improvements.
· Corey said that the LIFTT program is designed to be the last push for blind and low vision (BLV) participants who have graduated high school, however, still need to learn some additional independent living skills.  All participants must be enrolled in a community college, four-year college, trade school or actively seeking employment.  
· The LIFTT program is utilizing several independent skills check lists including home management. 
· A variety of assessments are done when a participant enters the program.  Staff will track their progress during the year and by the end of the participants year, the participant and the DSB counselor will receive a report regarding their progress.  
· A number of LIFTT participants are choosing to learn their skills under sleep shade (braille, O&M, cooking lessons, etc.).  
· The LIFTT program has a new lead instructor, Steve Lowry.  Steve also has his O&M endorsement which provides the participants additional opportunities for learning skills.
· Participants are also responsible for their own budgets which includes the purchase of supplies, food, toilet paper, etc.
· One of the new workshops LIFTT participants were able to engage in was a grilling workshop.  The WSSB obtained a nice grill this year and each participant learned the process of grilling a hamburger; from learning how to turn the grill on, what to do if it catches fire, how to grill a burger, how to clean the grill when they are finished, etc.  They were also taught that they can either use a timer to determine if the food is done as well as using a spatula.  Staff allow participants to make mistakes as they are learning and use them as teachable opportunities.
· Other workshops that are being offered this year are:  learning about reduced housing programs, advanced cooking techniques, participating in DSB programs (college prep, self-defense, etc.).
· All LIFTT participants attended the WCB conference in October and will be encouraged to attend the National Federation of the Blind (NFB) conference in March.
· The WSSB has a new woodshop and the LIFTT participants are engaged in a 9-week program where they can explore the woodshop with volunteers.  Additional skills are also being offered during this 9-week program including plumbing, household repairs, etc.
· The new Transition center has many accessible components as well as items that were purchased, including the TV, kitchen appliances, etc.  The lighting that is in the Transition center has the ability to be changed to different brightness, colors, and nodes.  The heating/HVAC system is also completely accessible.
· Brent asked Corey if the LIFTT students have health care, social security income and food stamps lined up and if not, are the LIFTT staff assisting with these.  Corey said that the goal is that all participants end up with these things and the staff went to the Department of Social and Health Services with the participants to learn that process.
· On one of the campus tours that Scott provided, he walked into the LIFTT building and saw a participant cooking soup and also saw another staff member working with a participant who was learning to do laundry (and ironing) under sleep shade. Scott said it was wonderful to see the students exploring these options and that he really appreciates Corey’s input into making the program so successful.
· Keri asked what a sleep shade is.  Corey stated that it is a blindfold that people use that completely covers eyes so they can learn non-visual techniques.  Marci said that they are also referred to as learning shades.  Ron stated that at the DSB they call them training shades.
· Lily reported that several board members were able to tour the building before it was complete, and that in the future, when board members are on campus, that Scott can provide them a tour.
New Business:
Superintendent’s Report

· Scott reported the following:

· Scott was invited to participate in the Community Benefits Advisory Group (CBAG) for the Interstate Bridge Replacement (IBR) program. Scott meets on a monthly basis with members who are from different government entities and stakeholders from Washington and Oregon.  Scott represents the disability space; there is also an equity and community group.  Scott is often talking about how people will access the bridge.  Scott appreciates the questions and opportunity to participate.

· Scott traveled to Louisville, Kentucky to participate in the Council of Schools and Services for the Blind (COSB) and American Printing House for the Blind (APH) annual meeting.  Scott is required to attend the APH meetings as he is a trustee for the state of Washington. During this meeting, Scott engages in significant discussions regarding APH’s products and services.  The NW Center for Assistive Technology and Training (CATT) program had several staff members in attendance as well. Scott feels this is a great opportunity to connect with leaders all across the country with almost every school being represented. 

· A staff vs. student goalball match was held in October.  This was in part to get the students ready for their participation in a national goalball tournament in Texas.  The students ended up beating the staff in both matches.

· Scott continues to meet with the student council to check in and is doing that on a quarterly basis this school year.

· Scott attended the WCB convention in October.  Scott remarked that he loves attending the consumer group conventions.  At the WCB convention he was able to learn how the WSSB has evolved over the years and it helps Scott to think about where we have been and where are going.  Scott provided an update regarding the school’s legislative successes and also the many capital projects that are occurring.  Scott was also able to meet with the parents and youth and our parent representative, Tammy and her son, were in attendance as well.
· Scott let the board know about the Make 48 competition which a STEM competition.  Scott learned about this during the COSB Institute.  The Kansas School for the Blind has been working with the Make 48 program which includes engineers, designers, production.  Kansas has invited WSSB students to attend and other schools for the Blind (Maryland, California and Texas) will also be competing.  The competition includes being given a problem, then they have 48 hours to solve that problem and will then present it to the experts in the field.  If they do well, they will move on to a national competition.
· In November, Scott was able to eat dinner with the students in Hall cottage.  They made Scott dinner from an accessible toaster oven.  It was a wonderful dinner and opportunity to have meaningful conversations with the students.  

· Phillip McCreary was hired to replace Mary Sarate as Director of Business and Finance.  Phillip came to us from Metro, a government entity in Portland, Oregon.  He managed their waste division that had a $170 million budget.  Phillip is doing a lot of training and Scott plans to introduce him at a future board meeting.  Scott feels that Phillip will be an excellent member of our cabinet and leadership team.
Ex-Officio’s Reports:

· Washington Council of the Blind (WCB):
· Kim reported that they have not replaced her yet as the ex-officio, however there are a couple of individuals who are interested.  Kim stated that a decision will not be made until January.

· Kim reported that there were 29 youth in attendance at the WCB convention this year and she was able to have breakfast with the youth and their families.  Kim stated that students had red t-shirts on this year which made is easy to identify them.  Also, during the convention, seven scholarships were given out for a total of $24,000.
· Kim reported that the WCB has a lot of transition occurring with a new President and Vice Chair; in addition, some board members have also changed.  Kim reported that she is still on the board.
· National Federation of the Blind (Marci Carpenter)
· Marci reported that last summer, the NFB held it’s first in-person Braille Enrichment Literacy and Learning (BELL) program on the campus of the WSSB.  This program teaches students braille skills (new or enhanced), mobility, life skills, and much more.  Four students from Washington and four students from Oregon attended and all made noticeable progress during the week-long training.  The NFB will host a BELL program again next summer from August 4-10. Kris Colcock is the WA State BELL coordinator.  More information regarding this program can be located at https://nfb.org/. 

· The NFB convention will be from February 29-March 3, 2024 at the Heathman Lodge in Vancouver.  Marci said that all are invited to attend.  During the convention, the NFB will be awarding three state scholarships for $3,000 each.  The national scholarship application program will be open until March; three finalists will be chosen and will attend the national convention in July in Orlando.  The scholarship amounts are $8,000 each.
· The NFB is doing another exciting program and will be working with their national office.  This is through a National Science Foundation (NSF) grant called Stem for You.  NFB members will be trained and each student that signs up will receive a kit with five activities. This will occur in mid-late April.  Marci will share the information when it is available.  This will be a themed event with a day long activity, occurring on a Saturday.  A location for the event has not been chosen yet.  The theme for the event will be relating to the James Webb telescope.  The target age for this is fourth grade through middle-school, but they will accept older and younger students.
· Lily said that Bennet filled in for Marci at the September board meeting and did a wonderful job.  

· Teachers

· N/A
· WSFE Local #1225 (Scott Hone)
· Scott H. stated that relations with management and the union are good and a lot of times issues can be handled prior to things becoming a problem.  Scott H. has a new position at WSSB (transportation) where he works just two days per week.  Three new people just went through steward training and will be able to handle things if they arise.  
· Parent Representative (Tammy Johnson)
· Tammy attended the WCB convention and stated it was a great opportunity to connect with parents that have children going to the school and also prospective parents.  Tammy encouraged parents to come to the track meet to see the school and see if it is a right fit.  
· Tammy thanked Sean McCormick for hosting Parent Advisory meetings.  One was recently held and Tammy reported that there were quite a few people in attendance.  Tammy feels that parents appreciate these opportunities.

· Parent-teacher conferences were held.  In the past they were student-lead.  This gave parents an opportunity to connect with teachers via zoom.  Parents very much appreciated it.
Committee Reports:

· Education Committee (Chair-Brent Stark).  
· Yesterday, Scott took Brent on a tour of the woodshop.  This is an after-hour offering for students.  There is a section on one of the walls in the woodshop that includes plumbing fixtures, pea traps, etc. and the students are learning common household fixes. Brent feels this is a great opportunity for students to learn.  Scott said this portion was primarily for LIFTT participants and is part of the 9-week program to learn woodworking but also includes a lot of home-skills. In the woodshop, students are building charcuterie boards, which are beautiful.
· Student Advisory Committee (Eric Alaniz)

· Eric introduced himself.  Eric said the student council is an inclusive committee and place for students to share their voices and opinions so that they do not feel quiet.  
· Eric said their goalball tournament a couple of weeks ago in Texas was awesome.  They were able to play against several other teams.  Eric remarked that even though the boys team lost all of their games, they remained positive.  The girls team took fourth in the nation.  The boys team received the sportsmanship award (out of 25 teams).  Scott stated that he was able to watch the tournament remotely and could hear our boys’ team being supportive and when the boys were awarded the sportsmanship award, you could see the pride and joy on their faces.  The goalball teams will be traveling to New Mexico after Thanksgiving where they will play three teams in a three-day tournament.

· The student advisory council has been doing surveys around campus.  Results were:
· 92% of students felt a sense of belonging

· 100% of students felt that the workload is easy but can be a little challenging

· 100% of students reported they felt that administrators heard and supported them

· 11% of students felt that our counselors were busy, and they had to wait for part of a class to see a counselor (WSSB has 1 licensed social work/therapy and 1 psychologist)
· Students would like to see a broader selection of electives such as band, foreign language, sociology, mythology and ASL.  
· Some students reported wanting to attend Cascadia Tech as WSSB has partnered with them.  Eric currently attends Cascadia Tech in the hospitality program.

· Another area that students were surveyed was food and meals:
· 92% of students said the meals were pretty good; some students said the meals could be better or wanted more variety and options during lunches; students wished there was more ‘protein’ in the breakfast options and bigger portions.  Some students reported feeling hungry before 2nd period.

· Marci thanked Eric for being with us.  Marci remembered when she was involved in student council and had to speak to a City Council, and it wasn’t easy.
· Lily thanked Eric and remarked that by having him involved with the board that it makes us feel more connected to the youth on campus and connects us back to our middle and high school days.
· Lily asked Eric about WSSB’s partnership with Cascadia Tech.  Eric stated that there was a culinary program option in the past.  Scott stated that the WSSB has several partnerships:  Discovery Middle School, Cascadia Tech, Clark Community College or Hudson’s Bay.  
· Greg asked Eric if when students were talking about electives, were they hoping those could be done at the WSSB or talking about not being able to attend Hudson’s Bay courses.  Eric stated that students hoped to be able to take those electives at WSSB.
· Keri thanked Eric for his time, survey and leadership.  Keri has a history in the interest of food at WSSB and appreciates him asking the students about food.  Keri feels it is very important role to learn about the food we consume.  

· Kim said when she was a student at the Idaho School for the Blind, the main complaint was breakfast.  Eric said they get an omelet, fruit and juice (or toast with it), or a burrito, fruit, juice and a milk, or a blueberry muffin, juice and a milk.  
· Scott asked Eric what the ideal breakfast would be.  Eric said a protein of some sort, like eggs, bacon and toast or potatoes, with a banana on the side.
· Buildings and Grounds Committee (Chair-Greg Szabo)

· Greg asked if the new trees have been planted yet.  Scott said they haven’t yet.
· Management Committee (Chair-Lily Clifton)

· Lily does not have a report at this time.
· Legislative Committee (Chair-Marci Carpenter)

·  Marci does not have a report at this time.
Miscellaneous: 
· Marci said today is the 83rd birthday of the National Federation of the Blind.
· Scott said this month the food service department did a salmon, three sister soup, fried bread and corn on the cobb for Native American Heritage. Keri said thank you for mentioning that and feels that is a beautiful thing for the students.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 3:45pm. The next Board meeting will be held virtually on January 10, 2024 at 6pm.
Lily Clifton, Chair




Scott McCallum, Superintendent
Board Reports – November 2023
Outreach (Pam Parker, Director of Outreach/State Vision Consultant)

I am so lucky to be working with a passionate and brilliant team of educators.

· The WSSB Outreach team is meeting the needs of the contracted districts (243 students in October) and beyond with the Outreach Access Service (OAS) team. 

· The Outreach Assistive Technology (AT) Services team has a webpage, https://www.wssb.wa.gov/services/statewide-technology-and-stem-services and an open request link, https://forms.office.com/r/yfx9LUEjVW. They are supporting educators and parents around the state with AT needs. Joe Dlugo and Krista Bulger are the Certified Assistive Technology Instructional Specialists (CATIS’) in Outreach, also on this team. They have streamlined a support request form shared on EVE and the WSSB website. Services are being provided in person and remotely, depending on the need.

· The Outreach Access Services (OAS), is active. We are sharing our mission statement and services at the Blind/Low Vision (B/LV) Round-Ups. OAS’ Mission Statement: The mission of Outreach Access Services is to provide statewide support for all who educate students with blindness and low vision, to help provide quality resources and to increase access to equitable services in Washington.   
Areas of Focus (STAMP): 
· Student assessment in unserved areas  
· Teacher support 
· Access technology services 
· Mentorship program for vision professionals 
· Professional development 
· There are 7 B/LV Round-Ups Scheduled this year. Lake Washington (October 27), Lake Stevens (November 7), Lacey (November 28), Pasco (December 5), Ellensburg/Central Washington University (December 8), Spokane/Lighthouse for the Blind (February 23), and WSSB (April 26). Each event this year has a different training/presenter. 

· There is a lot of training being provided by WSSB Outreach now and in the future. 

· Unified English Braille (UEB) online class-Annie Stockton

· AI webinar through Special Education Technology Center (SETC)-Joe Dlugo

· Day of Coding-Lee Chandler

On Campus (Sean McCormick, Director of On-Campus Programs)

Total School Enrollment: 64 (including 4 part time Hudson’s Bay students)

Middle School: 11

High School: 49 

Students attending the on-campus programs have built momentum and they are working hard on their skills inside the classroom and beyond. This year, our compass points towards elevated expectations through engagement, rigor, and empowerment. This is seen through student leadership, increasing student ownership, and as staff, stepping back, promoting access to opportunities for growth and celebration. This intentionality is noticed in our student interest-driven clubs, increased responsibility for students in their academic success, expanded opportunities outside of the classroom, such as wood working class, recreation, or sports.

New Experience – Woodcrafters Workshop

WSSB volunteers Larry Wan, John Furniss, and Alex Zimmerman have led the charge for a new and improved woodshop experience for our students. John Furniss brings his skills as a blind professional woodworker to share with students and help in training staff on safe and accessible ways for B/LV students to learn wood crafting. Larry and Alex have labored for to renovate the Dry Building’s woodshop, and with the help of a grant from the Satterberg Foundation, purchase equipment for students to be successful. During the eight-week workshop, students engaged in using a range of hand and power tools. Right now, they are finishing up beautiful charcuterie boards.  The plan is that the Blind Woodcrafters Workshop continues to evolve, hopefully launching off into a credit-based course in the future. 


Fall Sports – Goalball

The goalball team is led by coaches Brooke Richardson, Wayne Oshiro, and volunteer Eric Bulger. Their leadership with the team has proved to support a season full of discipline, camaraderie, and opportunities for greater pride within the team and the entire school. The team competed at the Jr. Cascade Classic in early October, finishing first for both boys’ and girls’ teams. Varsity teams traveled to Austin, Texas to compete in the High School Nationals on November 2–4. Teams played the best in the nation, where the girl’s team finished 4th and the boy’s team did not make finals but was awarded the Sportsmanship Award for their incredible cheering spirit and support for all teams.  All players left the competition hungry for the next time they get to throw down. 

Parent Advisory Committee – Curriculum Spotlights

During the October Parent Advisory Committee meeting, roughly a dozen families joined on Zoom to hear updates regarding programs. Additionally, a curriculum spotlight was provided with a live cooking demonstration from a student using the stove to cook eggs. This step-by-step cooking demo provided an opportunity for families to ask questions and learn about various strategies that they could use with their own children to cook at home. 

Other highlights

· Programs accessed outside of WSSB this year: Cascadia Tech – Hospitality and Tourism, Hudson’s Bay High School, Clark College (in-person and online), and Edmentum Online courses.

· Green Beings environmental team attended two field trips to learn about sustainability practices for WSSB.

· Harvest Dance/Social.
· Students’ recruitment opens for Make 48 “maker” competition in Kansas. 

· Most students in the transition program have community-based work experience.

· Short Course interest for courses has 15 registrants (and growing) for courses throughout the year.

· APH Abacus Bee hosted by WSSB on 11/18

Residential (Corey Grandstaff, Associate Director-Transition & Residential Programs)

Learning Independence for Today and Tomorrow (LIFTT): 

There are six participants in LIFTT, with one additional participant beginning after Thanksgiving break. One participant continues to seek employment through applying to various grocery stores and local businesses. Four (4) participants are enrolled in Clark College, and one participant is participating in various training courses in braille, tech, and independent living skills. All six participants attended the Washington Council of the Blind (WCB) convention, Department of Services for the Blind’s (DSB) 3T academy, the opening of the new Red Vine C-Tran rapid bus transit system, and Sightless Self-Defense hosted by DSB. Participants are learning to use various appliances, completing weekly chores to keep the building clean, traveling various bus routes in the community, and learning social skills that come with living as a group. All participants are engaged in their individual program and learning how to take control of their life after high school.

Residential: 

Residential students are learning various skills including room cleaning, laundry, and various cooking skills. There are some new accessible small appliances in the cottage kitchens students are excited about using including accessible instant pots, toaster ovens, and I Grill thermometers. There are multiple staff hires within the past quarter including Corey Geller (swing project employee), Laurie Geller (project swing employee), Ashley Thomas (temporary employee), Dianne Pinney (on-call), and Vance Lyle (on-call). 

Recreation:

Students have participated in a variety of recreation activities this quarter including a pumpkin patch, pumpkin decorating, trick or treating, a Harvest dance, hiking, tandem cycling, wood shop class, and arts and crafts. Kevin Danley was hired as an on-call recreation specialist to provide coverage when staff are absent.

Business Office (Mary Sarate, Director of Business and Finance)
Human Resources (Anne Baker, Director of Human Resources)

New Hires:  
· Phillip McCreary - Director of Business & Finance

· Song Downen – Rehabilitation Teacher 

· Corey Geller – Residential Life Counselor (RLC)
· Kevin Danley – On-call Volunteer & Recreation Services Specialist

· Vance Lile - On-call RLC

· Dianne Pinney – On-call RLC

Recruitments: 

· Fiscal Analyst 3

· Digital Accessibility and Equity Coordinator

· Speech Language Pathologist

· Teacher Assistant/Paraprofessional – Project

· RLC
· Substitute Teacher of the Visually Impaired (TVI)
· On-call Teaching Assistant (TA)
· On-call RLC
Trainings/Functions Attended:

· Miller Nash’s 2023 Employment Law Seminar

· HR Managers Meeting – Facilitated by State Human Resources 

· Labor Relations Roundtable – Facilitated by Attorney General Office

· Personnel/Payroll Association Meeting – Facilitated by Office of Financial Management (OFM)
Ogden Resource Center (ORC) (Jennifer Merry, Director of the ORC)

On October 26, 2023, Kandi Lukowski was presented with a Learn Here Real Heroes award for WSSB. Jennifer Merry, Janet Kurz and Ed Lukowski attended the award ceremony to recognize Kandi alongside WSSB volunteer, Jim Selby. 

The Learn Here Project is a special project of Identity Clark County, a nonprofit business leaders group that strives to make Clark County an even better place to land, live, and learn for a lifetime. The Learn Here Project is made possible by Windermere Northwest Living, the Port of Vancouver USA, iQ Credit Union, and Identity Clark County. More information is available at www.discoverclark.org/learn.  

Here is the write-up on Kandi from the Learn Here Project staff: 

Through her passion for learning and converting braille, Kandi Lukowski is wholeheartedly dedicated to ensuring equal opportunities and accessibility for visually impaired individuals. Ever since she was a little girl, Kandi knew that she always wanted to be a teacher for the blind. After working for a couple of years as a teacher’s assistant at the WSSB, she found herself faced with an offer to join the braille department within the school and jumped at the opportunity immediately. It didn’t take long before Kandi discovered that this was her new calling. As the main coordinator of jobs, Kandi works with a number of transcribers to facilitate the production of braille materials for children across the state of Washington. Tackling anywhere from 100 to 150 projects at one time, Kandi works tirelessly to provide school materials so that blind students have the tools necessary to work alongside their peers.

Due to heavy demand, it has been all hands-on deck to produce braille volumes for clients. Production at both the ORC and the prison has been going strong. The transcribers at Washington Corrections Center for Women (WCCW), the ORC and contract transcribers have all been working hard to transcribe new textbooks for this school year.

Jennifer attended the first regional Round-Up meeting for vision professionals in Redmond, WA. Jennifer also attended the Annual Meeting for the American Printing House for the Blind (APH) in Louisville, KY as well as the Annual Prison Forum in Louisville prior to the annual meeting.

The revitalized ORC Online database is complete for the ORC portion although occasional issues are still popping up. The enhancement of the new database is the ability for account holders to add teacher accounts to their main account. This provides more flexibility for multiple users of an account. The DeafBlind project is now the focus of the CodeSmart database team.

Buildings and Grounds (David Zilavy, Facilities Manager)

Birth-5 (Jessica Chandler, Associate Director of Outreach-Birth to 5)

Birth to 5:

Our Birth to 3 team continues to expand into Preschool services. Our Central and Eastern Washington Area teacher, Lindsey Clinton, will begin working with a student who was not receiving services in Goldendale in November. Missa Haarstad is already working with Preschool students in the greater Olympia area. 

Birth to 3:

The Birth to 3 Program is currently serving 90 children and families. 

As part of an initiative from Early Supports for Infants and Toddlers (ESIT) the Birth to Three team is taking part in Reflective Supervision and Promoting First Relationships (PFR) training. Jessica wrapped up Level II training in early October and Lindsey Clinton completed Level I the week of September 18. I would like to share a quote from a parent who just participated in PFR training with Jessica:

· “Our family joined the PFR program not knowing what to expect and whether we can learn something more than we already knew. Just as you may think that you “know it all”, it turns out there is always something new and exciting to learn.  Through the program, we rediscovered our ways of how to build a healthy and trusting relationship with our child, how to teach through play, and recognize our child’s feelings. That brought a sense of confirmation, made us even stronger, solidified the foundation we had, and helped our family further thrive. Together, we created a tailor made “handbook” for our child’s school and were trailblazers in ensuring a path to success while making sure our child feels safe and understood. Preschool turned out to be a blast! We will forever be grateful for the program and for a wonderful Provider, who took this journey with us! Thank you PFR for helping families like ours and for making a difference! And YES…there is always something new to learn under the sun!”
More on PFR: Promoting_First_Relationships_and_ESIT.pdf (wa.gov)
Jessica worked with Pacific Foundation for Blind Children (PFBC) to host a Tiny Travelers category at this year’s PNW Cane Quest event held on October 6 in Richland. The category allowed 2- to five-year-olds to demonstrate age-appropriate travel skills in fun ways like “Red Light, Green Light”, “Simon Says” and more! Two families attended and had time to connect with one another and enjoy movement activities. Thanks to the support of PFBC, each child left with an interactive story box!

Deafblind Project (Katie Humes, Associate Director, Deafblind Project)

How many children/students ages Birth-21 are there in Washington? The Deaf-Blind Child Count will be updated by the National Center on Deaf-Blindness (NCDB) later this fall. The map on our website shows students in Washington by Educational Service District (ESD):  https://deafblindprogram.wa.gov/wpcontent/uploads/2023/04/Map_2021ChildCount.pdf
Child-Specific Technical Assistance: In the month of October, the DeafBlind Program provided support to eleven students in Educational Service Districts across the state, including ESD 101 (1 student/child): Spokane; ESD 105 (2 students): Ellensburg; Selah; ESD 112 (1): Vancouver; ESD 189 (4): Bellingham (2); Edmonds (1); Stanwood-Camano (1); ESD 121 (2): Peninsula (1); Seattle (1); and ESD 123 (1): Kennewick.
Professional Development: In June, Emma Packard led a training in Leavenworth called “A Collaborative Journey for Student Success.” We introduced assessment tools to new Teachers of Students with Visual Impairments (TSVIs) who graduated in the past two years, and ways to increase collaborative teaming. 

In October, Emma and Kathee Scoggin offered a Zoom session for IEP teams who had attended the in-person training and wanted to check in about using these assessment tools (Communication Matrix, Inventory of Likes/Dislikes). Follow up technical assistance will be offered to teams of students who are deafblind, once the assessment tools have been used by the team. 

Professional Development: WA Cohort: Open Hands, Open Access (OHOA) DeafBlind Learning Modules are running Oct.-Dec 2023: Forty-four educators, administrators and paraeducators registered for the Fall OHOA modules, hosted by Sarah Godwin and Kathee Scoggin. Modules 1-3 include: An Overview of Deaf-Blindness, The Sensory System, and The Role of Interveners in Educational Settings. Topics are helpful for those working with students with complex needs, including children who are B/LV, deaf/hard of hearing or deafblind. The majority of registrants are working on a team supporting a student who is deafblind. 

Superintendent (Scott McCallum, Superintendent)

Each month I will provide, in bulleted format, a list of the more significant activities of the Superintendent’s office.  For each month, I will describe a highlight or two in more detail. If at any point you would like more information or have questions, please do not hesitate to call, email, or schedule a time to meet in person.  I want to make sure that you have the information that you need to advise and guide what we do to meet the needs of students who are B/LV throughout the great state of Washington. 

September and October 

September 25:
Conference call with Joann Grimm, Boards and Commissions office

September 26:
Met with Robert Schimelpfenig and Talea Anderson, Washington State University (WSU) regarding tactile print exhibit

September 27:
Attended Governor’s Public Performance Review-Transportation: Electrification of Ferries session in Olympia

September 27:
Attended the Interstate Bridge Replacement Program (IBR) Community Benefits Advisory Group meeting

September 28:
Microsoft Teams meeting with OFM regarding “One Washington”

September 28:
Attended the Northwest Association for Blind Athletes (NWABA) luncheon

September 28:
Conference call with Danya Borowski (WSSB’s IS Manager) and Mike Hess, Blind Institute of Technology

October 2-7:
Attended annual Council of Schools and Services for the Blind (COSB) and APH annual conferences

October 10:
Met with OFM regarding updates to the HRMS (payroll) system

October 10:
Met with Chief of Staff Jamila Thomas and Deputy Chief of Staff Kelly Wicker regarding Governor’s transition and the Center for Deaf and Hard of Hearing Youth (CDHY) transition (Director position)

October 11:
Attended Governor’s Public Performance Review-Behavior Health session in Olympia

October 16:
Met with Shauna Bilyeu, interim Director, CDHY

October 16:
Microsoft Teams meeting with Results Washington Team regarding employment opportunities/supports for people with disabilities

October 17:
Second round interviews for Director of Business and Finance position

October 18:
Participated in staff vs. students Goalball match

October 19:
Meeting with DSB staff regarding the LIFTT program funding

October 19:
Met with Alex Zimmerman regarding potential upgrades to the WSSB woodshop

October 23:
Met with Student Council

October 24:
Met with Lily Clifton, Board Chair regarding November board meeting

October 24:
Conference call with Dacia Johnson, Executive Director for the Oregon Commission for the Blind regarding their summer program

October 24-25:
Attended Office of Equity annual conference (“We the People”)

October 25:
Met with Robert Schimelpfenig and Lyndsay Medonich, WSU museum staff regarding future location of WSSB museum

October 26:
Attended IBR Community Benefits Advisory Group meeting

October 26-28:
Attended the WCB annual fall convention

October 30:
Provided a tour of campus to WSSB volunteer Dr. James Reiss

October 30:
Microsoft Teams meeting with Results Washington Team regarding employment opportunities/supports for people with disabilities

October 31:
Attended One Washington quarterly update meeting

Highlight
I was invited to be a member of the Community Benefits Advisory Group (CBAG) for the Interstate Bridge Replacement (IBR) Program. The CBAG group is one of many groups that have been created and meet to provide feedback to policy makers involved in the IBR process from both Oregon and Washington. There are a large variety of stakeholders represented by each of the group’s membership.  I find that most of my council and advice so far centers around accessibility (of physical spaces, information, processes, etc.). I will continue to serve on CBAG throughout this school year with meetings planned monthly. 

Each October, I travel to Louisville, KY, to participate in both the COSB annual Leadership Institute, and the APH Annual Meeting.  I have been serving on the COSB board of directors for a number of years now and am involved in planning and facilitating COSB’s Leadership Institute. Leaders from various COSB schools and service providers share about their plans, their programs, their successes and challenges so that we may improve the services we offer to children, family, and professionals. WSSB Campus Programs Director Sean McCormick shared about our short course programs. WSSB Outreach extraordinaire, Joe Dlugo, provided a captivating presentation about the expanding ways that administrators and teachers can tap into the power of Artificial Intelligence to improve the quality and efficiency of their work. 

Each fall, I look forward to the opportunity to attend the annual conventions for the WCB and the National Federation of the Blind (NFB) of Washington.  In the past, these two conventions were offered during back-to-back weekends. This year, NFB will be in the spring while WCB continues to be offered in the fall.  I love attending each of the conventions. This year at WCB, I had the opportunity to present to the youth and family track on Saturday morning, in addition to the typical update that I provide as a member of the “Big 3” (WSSB, DSB, and Washington Talking Book and Braille Library (WTBBL)). This year’s updates felt especially positive as I provided an overview of the many updates that are planned (and funded) for WSSB. Former WSSB Board Member, Denise Colley, provided an excellent historical accounting of the formation of each of the consumer groups in Washington and the “Big 3”.  My most favorite aspect of attending WCB is all the connections I get to make in the WCB community.  I especially appreciate the many personal stories that are shared with me from WSSB alumni.

November

November 1:
Met with Robert Schimelpfenig and Talea Anderson, WSU regarding tactile print exhibit

November 2:
Attended the Governor’s Committee on Disability Issues & Employment (GCDE) Town Hall meeting

November 3:
Attended Clark County Superintendent’s meeting at the ESD 112

November 3:
Conference call with the Office of Superintendent of Public Instruction (OSPI) regarding funding for the WSSB Instructional Resource Materials Center (Ogden Resource Center)

November 6:
Meeting with Kentucky State School for the Blind to discuss “Make48” Innovation Competition

November 6:
Attended Clark and Cowlitz Superintendents meeting

November 6:
Attended OSPI Special Education state design team meeting

November 6:
Attended the American Council of the Blind (ACB) Benefits of Audio Description in Education (BADIE) meeting

November 8:
Dinner with students in Hall Cottage

November 10:
No school-holiday (Veterans Day observed)

November 13:
Phillip McCreary, new Director of Business and Finance started today

November 16:
Attended IBR Community Benefits Advisory Group meeting

November 16:
WSSB’s Board of Trustees meeting

Highlight
WSSB Lion Goalball teams traveled to Austin, Texas, to participate in the Youth National Goalball Tournament hosted by the Texas School for the Blind and Visually Impaired (TSBVI). After winning the tournament we hosted locally and fine-tuning their skills during the staff versus student’s game, our teams were ready for serious competition.  Both teams represented WSSB well, with one team excelling on the court while the other demonstrated their off-court prowess.  At the end, WSSB girls finished in fourth place (in the Nation!) and our boys team received the coveted “Sportsmanship Award”.  We are extremely proud of our Goalball teams and the positive way that they represented WSSB and Washington.  Go Lions!

I had the opportunity to enjoy dinner and wonderful conversation with the girls in Hall Cottage.  I observed students preparing a teriyaki chicken and vegetable stir fry with rice and mandarin oranges for dessert.  I observed students preparing the chicken, cutting veggies and mincing garlic, while another student set the table. As a pescatarian, they made sure that I had something to eat and provided a salmon fillet that they cooked in one of the new app-accessible toaster ovens that Corey purchased for each of the cottages and LIFTT kitchen. The food was satisfying and the conversations with students were fulfilling.  Several students and I had wonderful conversations about their interests, their recommendation, their hopes, their dreams, and their appreciations for fellow classmates and staff at WSSB.  Every moment I get to spend with our students is a gift that I will never take for granted.  

November 13th marks the first day for our new Business Office Director, Dr. Phillip McCreary. We are so excited to welcome Phillip to our business office. Phillip comes to WSSB from Metro Regional Government in Oregon where he served as the Finance Manager for the Solid Waste division, an account exceeding $170 million. We are extremely fortunate that Mary Sarate will continue to serve in a limited capacity to support Phillip and the business office during this transition.  We expect that Mary will work the equivalent of one day per week until she officially retires in the spring of 2024.  We hope this ensures a smooth transition for our business office staff and Phillip. I look forward to introducing the board to Phillip at an upcoming board meeting. 

Ongoing

WSSB Cabinet Leadership meetings

WSSB Education Leadership meetings

WSSB Departmental meetings with Directors

Pacific Foundation for Blind Children (PFBC) Board meetings 

Washington State Executive and Small Agency Cabinet meetings 

Results Washington Performance Review meetings

County and Regional Superintendent meetings 

Northwest Association for Blind Athletes (NWABA) Board meetings 

Oregon Commission for the Blind (OCB) Board meetings

Washington DeafBlind Advisory Council meetings

Washington Sensory Disability Services (WSDS) meetings  

Council of Schools and Services for the Blind (COSB) Board meetings

American Printing House for the Blind (APH) Ex-Officio Trustee (EOT) meetings
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